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September 10, 2014 
 
The Honorable Paul D. Lopez 
City Councilman and Safety Committee Chair                                                                                          
4200 Morrison Road, Unit 7 
Denver, CO  80219 
 
Dear Safety Chair Lopez, 
  
As you know, the Citizen Oversight Board is charged by Denver Municipal Ordinance 
with: 1) assessing the effectiveness of the Independent Monitor; 2) making policy-level 
recommendations regarding discipline, use of force, and other policies; and 3) 
addressing any other issues of concern to the community.  As a Board, we are very 
concerned by the misconduct and other systemic issues in the Denver Sheriff 
Department (“DSD”), and involved in regular discussions with the Independent Monitor 
and other officials about the causes of these issues.  
  
Today, Independent Monitor Nicholas E. Mitchell is sending a letter to you, and other 
officials, in which he outlines significant deficiencies in or concerns about eight policy 
areas in the DSD.  These include: significant supervisory gaps at the Downtown 
Detention Center, deficiencies in DSD use of force reports and the use of force 
database, inadequate retention of video documenting uses of force, problems with the 
deputy rounds tracker system, weaknesses in the DSD’s early intervention system, the 
authority granted to DSD deputies as peace officers to stop or arrest individuals, the 
role of mental illness in Denver’s jails, and necessary changes to the Internal Affairs 
Bureau and the discipline matrix. 
  
In our oversight role, we the members of the COB agree that addressing the 
deficiencies in each of these policy areas is essential to the successful reform of the 
DSD.  We commend Mr. Mitchell and the entire staff of the Office of the Independent 
Monitor (“OIM”) on the preparation of this analysis, which is a very valuable service to 
the City.  
  
Finally, while not addressed in Mr. Mitchell’s letter, we have been and continue to be 
concerned about the OIM’s lack of access to certain records in the departments.  
Greater access and transparency with the OIM is necessary to the reform of the DSD 
and to help the Denver Police Department (“DPD”) keep pace with national standards.  
While municipal ordinance requires the DSD and the DPD to share certain records with 
the OIM, other records are not covered by these provisions, which is a hindrance to true 
reform and must be corrected without delay.  We have enclosed with this letter a copy 
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of a resolution unanimously adopted by the COB in support of an ordinance change to 
create greater transparency between the DSD, the DPD, and the OIM in the future.  
  
Thank you for your time and attention. 
  
Sincerely, 

 
Dr. Mary Davis, Chair 
Francisco “Cisco” Gallardo, Vice Chair 
Cathy Reynolds, Secretary 
Pastor Paul Burleson, Member 
Rabbi Steven Foster, Member 
Nita Gonzales, Member 
Mark Brown, Member 
  
  
CC: Mayor Michael B. Hancock 

Dennis J. Gallagher, Auditor 
City Council Members 
Stephanie Y. O’Malley, Executive Director of Safety 
Elias Diggins, Sheriff 
DSD Reform Executive Steering Committee 

  
Encl. 
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